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Summary 

The Greater Salt Lake Municipal Services District (GSLMSD) is considering approving a bond for 

several large projects in the Metro Townships and Unincorporated County areas.  An Asphalt 

Overlay of lower Millcreek Canyon Rd has been considered as a project to include in the bond.  

Public Works Engineering recommends this as a project that the County (on behalf of 

Unincorporated County) should include in the Bond to be constructed in the next three years. 

Background 

The milling and asphalt overlay of Millcreek Canyon Road was scheduled to be completed in 

2019, the lower portion being from the fee station to the winter gate.  It was delayed because at 

the time it was thought that the entire road might be part of the FLAP grant.  It has been 

decided that the FLAP grant will only cover the section of road above the winter gate.  Overlay 

of the lower portion of Millcreek Canyon Road will not be part of this FLAP grant.  The lower 

Millcreek canyon road is currently in need of repair.  This portion of the canyon is well-used with 

a large number of County residents accessing it regularly.  The cost estimate for this project is 

approximately $2.7 million dollars.  If the FLAP grant on the upper portion of the canyon is 

approved and constructed, the lower mill and overlay of the Millcreek Canyon Road will 

complement the upper improvements and serve as a solid base for this regional attraction to 

not only protect the canyon, but also enhance its beauty. 

Issues to Consider/Action Item 

Public Works Engineering recommends that the County support this project for inclusion on the 

bond the GSLMSD is proposing.  

Analysis 

This section of the Millcreek Canyon Road has an OCI (Overall Condition Index) that varies, but 

the overall OCI is 46 out of 100.  When a road has this low of an OCI, a less-expensive 

maintenance process, like a chip seal, loses much of its effectiveness.  The best maintenance at 

this time includes having the road milled (top portion of asphalt removed) and an asphalt 

overlay placed and compacted.  This project would not only improve the aesthetics of the road 

and water shedding abilities, but it would also increase its structural capacity.  This is particularly 

important in preparation for the construction work needed for the upper portion of the canyon 

since equipment and trucks will be using the lower part of the road to access the upper section. 
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Project Costs 

Construction Subtotal    $       2,410,180.27  

Design 10%  $           200,848.36  

Construction Management 5%  $           100,424.18  

TOTAL PROJECT COST ESTIMATE    $  2,711,452.80  
 

Location 

 

Recommendation 

SLCo Public Works Engineering and Public Works Operations Division recommend that this work 

be performed. 


